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3.0 Approval of Minutes – November 23, 2022 
 
 

Approval of Minutes 
November 23, 2022 
 
CC-221214-CA-0058 

Parent Commissioner Stéphane Henley MOVED THAT the minutes of the regular meeting of the 
Council of Commissioners of the Sir Wilfrid Laurier School Board held on November 23, 2022, 
having been received by all members prior to this meeting, be approved as written and exempt 
from public reading by the Secretary General. 

Carried unanimously 
 
 
4.0 Question Period 
 
The Secretary General and Director of the Legal, Corporate and Communications Department 
explained the parameters of the two question periods of 20 minutes each and drew attention to where 
people online can type in their questions for the second question period. There were no questions 
for the first question period. 
 
She noted that the second question period is for questions related to agenda items only. 
 
 
5.0 Report from the Chairperson 
 
The Chairperson welcomed everyone to the last meeting of the 2022 year noting that, before 
presenting his report, he has additional information concerning the article in this morning’s Montreal 
Gazette about students having to submit an eligibility certificate to attend English CEGEP. Bill 96 
has been adopted into law so now anyone wanting to attend a CEGEP or private school in English 
will have to have an eligibility certificate. 
 
He advised that any secondary V student currently living in the Laval, Laurentides or Lanaudière 
regions can contact this school board about the criteria required to obtain a certificate of eligibility. 
The deadline to provide a certificate of eligibility is June 30, 2023, and, so far, twenty requests have 
been received. 
 
He went on to present his monthly report noting: 
 

 November 29, 2022 – Attended the inauguration of the Sensory Room at Souvenir 

Elementary School with Commissioner Vincent Cammisano and the Assistant Director 

General; 

 November 29, 2022 – A virtual public assembly was held with the families and employees 

of Franklin Hill, Joliette, Laurentia, Pierre Elliott Trudeau, Pinewood and Rawdon 

Elementary Schools to look at the proposed school attendance zone for the new school in 

Saint-Lin-Laurentides (the new school). 

 

Since the public assembly, the Ministère de l’Éducation (MEQ) has replied 
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 December 2, 2022 – Attended a meeting of the Quebec English School Boards Association 

(QESBA). At the meeting: 

 Members were advised that a meeting with the Ministre de l’Éducation took place on 
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8.1.2 Public Presentation of the 2021-2022 Annual Report 
 
The Chairperson advised those present that, as per section 220 of the Education Act, every school 
board and centre de services scolaire must do an annual report to account for the implementation of 
its Commitment-to-Success Plan (CTSP) and results it has obtained through the CTSP when 
compared to the objectives and targets within and with those of the MEQ. While COVID-19 was 
present for a portion of the current CTSP, it did not prevent the school board from being able to meet 
objectives and targets. He again thanked all stakeholders for their resilience and for taking the 
challenges head-on. 
 
 
The 2021-2022 Annual Report will be posted on the website tomorrow. 
 
 
He went on to present the Message from the Chairperson noting: 
 

 The school elections that were to take place on November 1, 2020, were postponed to 

September 26, 2021. The election was only for the position of Chairperson as all other 

Commissioners had been elected by acclamation. A by-election in electoral division 6 was 

held on June 12, 2022, after a resignation; 

 Creation of the Central Students’ Committee to encourage students to participate in not 

just their school or centre but the Council of Commissioners; 

 Acquisition of land for a new elementary school in Saint-Lin-Laurentides. A public 

consultation for the school zone will be held and if everything goes according to plan the 

new school will open in the fall of 2024; 

 Kindergarten 4 is a very popular program in Laval, Laurentides and Lanaudière. In 2018-

2019, there were only five cases and now all 26 elementary schools have the program, 

which translates into 45 classes. This is very good for 
/F4 9.9e de s8glowasal-5(s )]rger
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 The girls were outdoing the boys provincially by 10.1 percent when the cohort began but 

the boys have improved by 2.7 percent so the gap is now 8.8 percent, which does not meet 

the MEQ goal of 6.1 percent. This does not mean that the boys are not doing well, it just 

means that the girls are doing better; 

 EHDAA (en difficulté d’adaptation ou d’apprentissage) students are those with an IEP 

(Individual Education Plan) or who are coded. The gap for this group is very large and has 

improved for this cohort but it did not meet the goal set by the MEQ; 

 Overall, the school board has surpassed its targets; 

 
 
Objective 2: By 2030, reduce to 10% the proportion of students starting public secondary school at 
age 13 or older 

 These are students who are retained at the elementary level; 

 This school board does not have a retention mentality. The 2021 results show that the 

school board continues to maintain results below its target of five percent and is currently 

at 3.3 percent, which far exceeds the provincial target; 
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The Director of Financial Resources presented the finance statement of principle for the 2021-2022 
school year noting that $214,539,945.00 in revenues was received versus $208,055,753.00 in 
expenses leaving an accounting surplus of $6,484,192.00. The school board needs to be careful 
because it is always necessary to restate and isolate revenues that pertain to the previous school 
year. This means that the school board has an actual deficit of $1,600,000.00. 
 
The Chairperson thanked the Directors for their presentation of the 2021-2022 Annual Report. 
 
He went on to thank all school board employees for their resilience and remaining professional 
throughout COVID-19 noting that it does not matter what role one plays within the school board 
everyone is valued. 
 
He also thanked the Commissioners for their continued support of English education and the Sir 
Wilfrid Laurier School Board. 
 
In response to a question from Commissioner Donna Anber, the Director of Pedagogical Services 
noted that the terms used to describe special needs are sometimes lost in the translation from French 
to English making them appear to be harsh. It is hoped that these terms will become softer over time. 
 
8.1.3 Entente – Service de Police de la Ville de Blainville 
 
 

Entente 
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Commissioner Anick Brunet MOVED THAT, on the recommendation of the Audit Committee, the 
Council of Commissioners of the Sir Wilfrid Laurier School Board approve the Budget Consultation 
Survey, as contained in document no. CC-SWLSB-2022/12/14-FR001; 
 
AND THAT the consultation begin on December 14, 2022, and end on February 12, 2023, with the 
Governing Boards, the Parents’ Committee, the Association québécoise des cadres scolaires – Sir 
Wilfrid Laurier Section, the Sir Wilfrid Laurier Administrators’ Association and the Special Education 
Advisory Committee. 

Carried unanimously 
 
8.3 Material Resources and Transportation 
 
8.3.1 Engagement of Contractor – Task Order Contract – Interior Systems 
 
 

Engagement of Contractor 
 
Task Order Contract 
 
Interior Systems 
 
CC-221214-MR-0062 

WHEREAS, as per the Regulation respecting construction contracts of public bodies, “a public 
body may enter into a task order contract with one contractor or more when the procurement 
requirements are recurrent and the monetary value of the construction work, the rate or 
frequency are uncertain”; 
 
WHEREAS public call for tenders no. 22-209-09 was published for an interior systems task 
order contract and the bids were opened on December 6, 2022; 
 
WHEREAS the call for tenders was divided in three regional lots (respectively eastern region, 
northern region and western region) allowing for each bidder to submit a bid in one or more 
lots; 
 
WHEREAS the conformity of all bidders has been verified; 
 
Commissioner Melissa Wall MOVED THAT, on the recommendation of th
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8.4 SWL Foundation 
 
8.4.1 Nomination to SWL Foundation 
 
 

Nomination to SWL 
Foundation 
 
CC-221214-CA-0063 

WHEREAS, as per resolution CC-201217-CA-0059, the Council of Commissioners of the Sir Wilfrid 
Laurier School Board designated Commissioners Vincent Cammisano and James Di Sano on the 
Board of Directors of the Sir Wilfrid Laurier Foundation until replaced; 
 
WHEREAS Council wishes to renew its designations; 
 
WHEREAS the by-laws of the Sir Wilfrid Laurier Foundation state the following:  
 
"The Board of Directors of the Corporation may include a representative nominated by the Council 
of Commissioners of the Sir Wilfrid Laurier School Board for each of the three (3) regions, Laval, 
Lanaudière, and Laurentides, as such regions are defined by the Council of Commissioners of the 
said School Board." 
 
Commissioner Barbara Barrasso MOVED THAT the Council of Commissioners of the Sir Wilfrid 
Laurier School Board designate Commissioners Olivia Landry and James Di Sano as well as Paolo 
Galati, Chairperson of the Sir Wilfrid Laurier School Board, on the Board of Directors of the Sir 
Wilfrid Laurier Foundation; 
 
AND THAT the term of these representatives end on July 31, 2023; 
 
FURTHER THAT said representatives remain in office until replaced.  

Carried unanimously 
 
8.5 Human Resources 
 
8.5.1 Nomination of an In-School Administrator - Principal 
 
After presenting the resolution, Commissioner Vincent Cammisano congratulated Ms. Busnardo on 
her nomination and thanked the current principal at John F. Kennedy Elementary School (JFK) for 
her time at the school and wished her good luck at Hillcrest Academy. 
 
 

Nomination of an In-School 
Administrator 
 
Principal 
 
CC-221214-HR-0064 

WHEREAS the position of principal at John F. Kennedy Elementary School will be vacant on 
January 25, 2023; 
 
WHEREAS, as per section 79 (2) of the Education Act, the Governing Board of John F. Kennedy 
Elementary School was consulted on the selection criteria for the appointment of the principal; 
 
WHEREAS policies no. 2000-HR-01: Regulating the Working Conditions of Management Staff 
Represented by the Sir Wilfrid Laurier Administrators’ Association and no. 2000-HR-02: Regulating 
the Working Conditions of Management Staff Represented by the Association québécoise des 
cadres scolaires – Sir Wilfrid Laurier Section, have been applied; 
 
WHEREAS an interview was held on December 13, 2022;  
 
Commissioner Vincent Cammisano MOVED THAT, on the recommendation of the Selection 
Committee, the Council of Commissioners of the Sir Wilfrid Laurier School Board appoint the 
following person to the position of principal, effective January 25, 2023: 
 

SCHOOL 
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